
While the district remains committed to providing 
a robust educational program, it also continues to 
focus on equipping students with the tools necessary 
for success beyond the walls of the classroom. From 
offering a wide variety of extracurricular activities to 
sponsoring events focused on topics of interest to the 
broader community, the district continues to identify 
avenues for engagement. Recognizing that teen drug 
use is an ongoing concern, not only in communities 
throughout the country but locally as well, the district 
recently held a drug-free community forum. 

After watching an informative video about the 
rise in use and abuse of electronic cigarettes, district 
officials provided an overview of the school’s past and 
current efforts to combat drug use and abuse within 
the local community. Several keynote speakers spoke 
in-depth about the problem more globally. 

“We are here tonight to create community 
awareness about the drug epidemic impacting our 

society and to help prevent the abuse of drugs by our 
youth,” said Susann Crossan, high school assistant 
principal and coordinator of the program. “It is 
important for many people to convince our students 
that the risks associated with drug use are not worth 
taking, and that they can make more positive, 
alternative choices. Our overall goal is to build on our 
community’s strengths so we can reduce or eliminate 
the many problems associated with drug use.”

During the event, Superintendent of Schools  
Dr. Michael F. Ring spoke about how the program ties 
into the district’s Next S.T.E.P. initiatives, and Suffolk 
County Leg. Sarah Anker discussed the topic from a 
county perspective. 

“As a school system, we know we will never 
entirely succeed in our mission to develop each child’s 
full potential as long as some of our children are 
falling prey to substance abuse,” said Dr. Ring. “That 
is why we have included substance abuse education 
and prevention as a critical element in our strategic 
plans. However, the efforts of our school system will 
never be enough. For that reason, we have joined 
together in a coalition of stakeholders from within our 
community and beyond our boundaries to work in 
concert to save our kids and our community.”

Support service providers, including those from 
the North Shore Youth Council, Hope House 
Overdose Prevention Endeavor and the Suffolk 
County Prevention Resource Center, spoke about the 
valuable resources available to those struggling with 
addiction.  One parent associated with the NSYC 
gave a firsthand testimony on behalf of her daughter, a 
recovering alcoholic and drug user. She addressed the 

misconceptions of what an addict looks like and that 
no family is immune to addiction. 

Additional speakers included Suffolk County 
Police Officer Nancy Ward, who spoke about the 
prescription abuse epidemic in the country; Deputy 
Sheriff William Weick, who discussed the heroin 
epidemic; and Stephanie Sloan of the Family Service 
League, who shared the results of the district’s recent 
student survey and focus group conversations. 
Father Frank Pizzarelli from Hope House Ministries 
concluded the impactful forum by discussing his work 
at the ministry. The establishment, located in Port 
Jefferson, provides assistance to young people and 
families in crisis and wounded individuals who are 
seen as abandoned and neglected. During his remarks, 
Father Frank noted the value of this type of engaging 
community meeting and expressed a desire for more 
parents to join future conversations. 

At its January meeting, the Board of 
Education adopted a resolution calling for a school 
tax exemption for community veterans. Under the 
New York State Alternative Veterans’ Exemption 
program, qualifying district veterans can receive 
reductions to school taxes levied on their primary 
residences. 

As the Town of Brookhaven has also approved 
this taxation exemption, veterans living in the 
Rocky Point School District need only apply 
if they do not currently receive the town-level 
Alternative Veterans’ Exemption. For more 
information or to apply, visit www.tax.ny.gov/pit/
property/exemption/altvetoverview.htm.

The Rocky Point School District has passed a 
resolution extending the New York State Alternative 
Veterans’ Exemption program to local residents. 
Superintendent of Schools Dr. Michael F. Ring 
(left) reviews the legislation with Joseph Cognitore, 
commander of the VFW Post 6249 in Rocky Point. 
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School Tax Exemption for Veterans

A Proactive Approach to Community Engagement

Find us on 
Facebook! 

The district has launched an official Rocky Point Schools Facebook page. Facebook users can connect to the page via a link on the district’s website, 
www.rockypointschools.org, by 
searching “Rocky Point Schools” 
on Facebook, or scanning the 
QR code to the right. Please be 
sure to “like” our page to receive 
updates in your personal  
news feed.  



Although the topic of school security has been at the top of news recently, 
it has always been a topic of ongoing focus within our schools as well as an 
area in which we seek continual improvement. As a school district, we have 
enhanced our preparedness and prevention efforts during the current and 
previous school years, a process we will continue into the next school year and 
indefinitely into the future.

As a result of our past efforts, students, faculty and staff at each of our 
buildings now participate in evacuation and emergency response drills on a 
regular and ongoing basis. To ensure that all parties are well versed on current 
practices and procedures, staff development and training continues to occur 
on an ongoing basis, and a student education component will be added to 
our security measures beginning this fall. To monitor happenings occurring 
both internally and around the perimeter of our facilities, security cameras 
have been installed districtwide with additional cameras and monitoring 
equipment being added presently. 

Over the next several months, we will be strengthening our security 
measures by installing new visitor management systems at each of our 
schools. While our buildings are equipped with buzzer systems that grant 
approved visitors access to our schools, during 2014 each of our schools will 
have entryways enhanced with new vestibule structures that will provide an 
additional layer of protection between the public entry point of our buildings 
and an unauthorized individual. Construction for these projects will begin 
this spring, and the new systems are expected to be complete by the fall. 
Additional devices – including door ajar systems and panic buttons tied into 
the Suffolk County Police Department – will also be installed in our schools, 
and we will seek to increase the number of security guards to provide greater 
visibility within our district, both during and after-school hours. 

Creating safe and secure schools is a shared responsibility that we all 
take very seriously. Through the support of our community, the Board of 
Education and our outstanding instructional, administrative and support 
staff, we will continue to implement additional measures focused on both 
preparedness and prevention.  Although our work in these areas will always 
be ongoing, through our combined efforts I am confident we will continue to 
provide a learning environment designed to safeguard the well being of our 
students and staff.

A Message from Your Superintendent

Dr. Michael F. Ring
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2014-15 
Kindergarten Registration

Following more than 20 years of service to the district, Rocky Point bid 
farewell to high school librarian Patricia Bergel upon her retirement this 
winter. She was honored for her work at a Board of Education meeting. 

“As many of us know, our high school library reflects her passion 
for learning and reading in both its content and environment,” said 
Superintendent of Schools Dr. Michael F. Ring. “Although no one can truly 
measure the impact Mrs. Bergel has made on the thousands of students 
she has worked with over the years, what is certain is that her work will be 
a part of her students’ lives, and all with whom they come in contact, for 
many years to come.” 

Surrounded by her colleagues and family members, Mrs. Bergel was 
commended for her dedication to the district and received a special plaque 
from the district in honor of her retirement. 

Curriculum Writing 
Select teachers and administrators from kindergarten through 

fifth grade have been working as curriculum writers since the 
summer to align grade-level curriculum with the Common 
Core Learning Standards. With the assistance of national and 
international consultant Dr. Marie Alcock, the teachers have been 
familiarized not only with the standards but the six shifts in English 
language arts and mathematics as well as the capacities of a literate 
individual and math practices. 

During their training, the groups looked at what is expected 
at each level as they worked to develop big ideas and essential 
questions, curriculum elements based on the work of Jay McTighe. 
After drafting their plans, the teachers shared their maps with the 
other grade levels and Dr. Alcock served as a common link from 
one grade to the other during the training. As part of professional 
development periods this school year, the key writers have been 
sharing the newly written curriculum with their colleagues and 
collaboratively working to evolve the documents.  

As the primary focus of the summer work was on curriculum 
covered during the first half of the school year, the writers have 
been working on the second half since that training. All work 
completed to date has been uploaded to the Atlas Rubicon mapping 
tool, which is accessible to teachers at all levels and buildings. 
The writers will be working with Dr. Alcock again this summer to 
review the written curriculum and strengthen their understanding 
of the CCLS. 

Go Math 
The district began utilizing the Common Core-aligned Go 

Math! Program this year in kindergarten through eighth grade. 
As it has been developed to fully support the CCLS, the program 
has provided teachers with a depth of instructional resources 
conducive to student success. Enrichment and remediation books 
are also included for each grade level, allowing teachers to tailor 
instruction to meet individualized learning abilities and offer rich, 
dynamic lessons. Teachers are also utilizing the online portion of 
the program to incorporate SMART Board lessons into  
their classrooms. 

Rocky Point School District’s kindergarten registration for the 
2014-2015 school year will begin in March. Children turning 5 on or 
before Dec. 1, 2014 are eligible for kindergarten. Registrations are by 
appointment only. If you have a child who will be entering kindergarten 
in September, please complete the online form. Appointment times and 
registration forms will be mailed to your home.

The district appreciates your cooperation in preparing for the next 
school year. Call the central registration office at 631-744-1600, ext. 7244, 
between the hours of 9 a.m. and 12 p.m. daily with any questions.

Honoring a Retiree 

Focused on 
Curriculum



High school students with interests ranging from construction and engineering to 
computer programming and problem solving have a new outlet at Rocky Point High School 
this year thanks to the introduction of the building’s Robotics Team. The club, advised by 
teacher Dorothy Burns with the assistance of parent volunteer Dr. Chris Pinkenburg, has been 
meeting since the start of the school year preparing for this year’s challenging competition 
season with the FIRST Tech Challenge robotics program. 

During their meetings, students are learning not only how to construct a robot based on 
the FTC’s specific requirements but also how to develop computer programs to control the 
movements of their creation. The 15-member team meets weekly and more regularly leading 
up to competitions to brainstorm tactics, complete practice runs and problem solve obstacles 
with their creation. All actions and activities are documented in their team notebook, which is 
submitted for judges’ review at events. 

During the competition, the students’ robot earns a varying number of points for each task 
it can complete – including moving blocks into containers to suspending from a bar atop a ramp. Although it must be able to navigate through complex 
challenges, its design elements are limited based on the competition specifications – it must fit into an 18-inch cube, although it can grow in size during the 

two-and-a-half minute competition. 
The team received positive feedback during their first competition 

despite experiencing a few design setbacks and will now compete at the  
regional contest. 

According to the FTC’s website, this division of robotics is meant to 
“inspire young people to be science and technology leaders by engaging 
them in exciting mentor-based programs that build science, engineering 
and technology skills, that inspire innovation, and that foster well-
rounded life capabilities including self-confidence, communication and 
leadership.”

National statistics show that students involved in this program have 
secured more than $19 million in college scholarships.
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Coming off an impressive 
inaugural year as a founding member 
of the school’s first robotic team, 
Rocky Point Middle School student 
Kyle Markland captured a personal 
victory this winter. 

His shark robot, “Timmyton 
5,” took first place in the vehicles 
category at the Mindstorm’s Out of 
the Box challenge during this year’s 
Worldwide Robotics competition. 
The device is a pet-like robotic shark, 
built using one set of Legos. It can run four different programs for optimum 
playability and can be operated with a remote control. When users “feed” the 
device a color sensor in its mouth, it identifies and reacts to the color of the  
object presented. 

Frank J. Carasiti 
Elementary School students 
learned about various 
techniques, master artists, 
landscapes, insects and 
animals as they created their 
own beautiful drawings, 
which will be transformed 
into memorable keepsakes 
with the help of the PTA. 

During their art 
classes with teachers Cara 
Buonconsiglio and Treewolf 
West, the school’s kindergarten students learned about landscapes and the work 
created by artist Georges Seurat, while others were taught how to draw teddy bears. 
The first-graders incorporated texture and rubbing techniques when drawing 
animals and butterflies, while second-graders created enlarged objects by mirroring 
the works of Georgia O’Keeffe. After speaking about the different elements of art, 
each student created original artwork based on their grade level’s theme.

The drawings will be transformed into stickers by the Square 1 Art program. 
Each student will receive a sheet of keepsake stickers and families will have the 
chance to purchase the art on additional products. Proceeds from the sale will be 
used to fund programs provided in the school, such as PARP, visiting authors and 
other student activities.

Award-Winning 
Tech Developer 

New Team on the Block

Artistic Keepsakes

Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School students participated in a variety 
of literacy-based activities this January as part of their WARM (We 
Are Reading More) initiative. Throughout the month, students were 
encouraged to take time each day to read for pleasure and track the 
minutes they spent enjoying a good book. 

As a complement to the program, geologist and author Steve “The 
Dirtmeister” Tomecek visited the school and spoke with students about 
the world of nonfiction writing. During the assembly, Mr. Tomecek shared 
how he developed a love for the subject early on and his mission to write 
books that are both exciting and educational. In addition to speaking about 
his work, he conducted a few hands-on experiments with the students. 
He demonstrated concepts such as displacement and air pressure by using 
an empty soda bottle to fill an attached balloon, and explained how the 
operation of a boomerang rests heavily on Bernoulli’s principle. 

As a school, the students read 422,329 minutes during the program. 

WARMing Up 
This Winter
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Showcasing Musical Talents 

Preparing for 

Careers 

Building Readers’ Confidence

A Winning Essay

Four Rocky Point High School student-musicians were selected to participate in 
various All-County music ensembles this year. The selection is based on the student’s 
NYSSMA scores, teacher recommendation and, in some cases, a separate audition. 
Congratulations to these talented musicians who represented Rocky Point at the 
following festivals: 

Kyle Blessing – NYSCAME All-County Orchestra
Samuel Raleigh – SCMEA All-County Jazz Band

Eric Schell – NYSCAME All-County Mixed Chorus
Casey Williamson – NYSCAME All-County Mixed Chorus

Joseph A. Edgar Intermediate School fifth-grader Elana Gold was named one of four 
winners in the “Take a Duck to Class” essay contest sponsored by TD Bank and the Long 
Island Ducks. More than 1,000 essays were written and submitted to this year’s contest. Each 
essay was 250 words or less and focused on “Why My Community Is Important to Me.” 

In her essay, Elana focused on her community’s ability to come together to help others, the 
many support organizations and its schools. “As 
a community, we make a good team,” she wrote. 
“We come together as a community, but also as a 
family. I absolutely love living here and wouldn’t 
want to be anywhere else.” 

As one of the lucky winners, Elana earned a 
$50 Visa gift card from TD Bank and a visit from 
L.I. Ducks manager Kevin Baez and team mascot 
QuackerJack. During a special assembly program, 
Elana read her essay in front of her fifth-grade 
peers before Mr. Baez spoke about his career and 
the importance of working hard in school. After 
the program, Elana’s class had the chance to play 
wiffle ball with the special guests and received a 
drawstring backpack and school supplies from the 
contest organizers. 

Rocky Point High School juniors and seniors 
interested in the field of cosmetology are able 
to get a head start on their future careers thanks 
to a school elective. The district’s cosmetology 
program, now in its ninth year, is a Career 
Technical Endorsement-certified course by the 
New York State Education Department. Students 
who complete the two-year program graduate 
with the skills and qualifications to be licensed 
cosmetologists. 

As part of the program, the students learn all 
aspects of hair care, including cutting, styling, 
coloring and more. They also learn skin and nail 
care, enabling them to become an esthetician 
or nail technician. In the second year of the 
program, students expand their skillset and work 
in the classroom’s fully operational salon, which 
is open to the community and fellow students 
on Thursdays and Fridays. Through their work 
in the salon, students are also developing skills 
that can be applied to fields such as marketing, 
product research, advertising, sales and business 
ownership. 

In the program’s nine years, the class has had a 
historically high rate – 80 percent – of graduates 
pursuing a license in cosmetology. 

To help build their confidence 
and enhance their fluency as readers, 
sixth-graders in Stacy Glover’s classes 
at Rocky Point Middle School are 
fine-tuning their literacy skills with 
the help of a new furry classmate – 
Eileen, a 6-year-old black Labrador. 
As part of the building’s System 
44 and READ180 program, the 
students have the chance to practice 
reading aloud to Eileen twice a 
month throughout the school year. 
Working both in small groups and individually, the students will take turns practicing this 
important skill as part of their participation in the program.

By practicing with a captive audience, such as the dog, the students will be able to build 
presentation confidence and enhance their oral language skills and fluency. The hope is to 
build their motivation for reading and help them feel more confident as readers.

Eileen is certified as a pet therapy dog through the Patchogue Rotary Animal Assisted 
Therapy organization. During her visits to the classroom, she will be accompanied by dog 
handler Jo-Ann Goldwasser, who is also a retired teacher.



Rocky Point High School’s varsity cheerleading team 
captured their third national championship in the past 
four years this February. Competing in the medium varsity 
category, the talented squad tumbled, danced and cheered 
their way to victory at this year’s National High School 
Cheerleading Championship in Orlando, Fla. After securing 
the highest score in the preliminary round, the team advanced 
straight to the final competition, where they earned their 
personal best score at the Universal Cheerleaders Association 
competition. Additionally, the team was awarded perfect scores 
in a number of categories. 

Under the direction of coach Anna Spallina and assistant 
coach Amanda Lang, the 22-member squad practiced three 
to four hours each day and on many weekends to perfect 
their dynamic routine. The squad, with only four seniors, is a 
relatively young team, the youngest member being a seventh-
grader. However, as a result of their unwavering dedication 
and commitment to the sport, the team is able to complete 
college-level stunts with ease and perfection. 

“Our cheerleaders are amazing to watch, and no one can 
deny how hard they work when they have a goal in mind and 
they put in 200 percent to achieve it every step of the way,” 
said Amy Agnesini, director of health, physical education, 
athletics and intramurals. “There were so many fans from 
Rocky Point in Orlando and supporting the team along this 
journey, which is a true testament to the dedication of these 
coaches and students.”

Coach Spallina, who has been with the program for 
the past 10 years, credits this year’s win to the team’s 
determination to reclaim the title after last year’s narrow loss 
by seven-tenths of a point. 

“From the start of the season it has been all business – 
they have had their eye on the prize and were headstrong to 
bring that title home again this year,” she said. “They are a 
very courageous and focused bunch and a highly skilled group to work with. In all my years of coaching I have never seen the team receive perfect scores – 
and they did it! I am confident that they will continue to achieve great things next year.”  

“The shining moment of this year’s competition was the looks on their faces when they completed their routine,” Ms. Agnesini added. “They ran into 
the arms of their friends and families and just cried because they knew they had done the best they could and nailed their routine.” 

Earlier this season, the team earned their 10th consecutive UCA Empire Regional Championship and their ninth first-place win at the Long Island 
Cheerleading Coaches Association Cheer Competition. 

The team was welcomed home like true champions after this year’s national competition. Fresh off the airplane, they were escorted back onto campus 
by the Rocky Point Fire Department and were met by a cheering crowd of family and friends.

Rocky Point cheerleaders have continued 

their legacy of performing excellent routines 

and capturing victories at regional and national 

championship competitions. In addition to the 

varsity team’s award winning season, the junior 

varsity team won their division of the LICCA Long 

Island Championship for the second consecutive 

year. The middle school cheerleaders competed 

for the first time this year and placed third at the 

Rocky Point competition. 

The Rocky Point High School varsity wrestling team earned several impressive 
team and individual honors this season. The team finished as the fourth-ranked 
dual meet team in New York State, won their second consecutive League V 
Tournament Championship, were named League V Team Champions, and earned 
third place (the team’s highest finish ever) at the Suffolk County Championships. 
In the dual meet format, the Eagles are the undefeated League V champions with 
a 22-3 overall record.

 During the League Tournament Championship, three wrestlers – freshman 
Anthony Cirillo, junior Thomas Dutton (who won his fifth league title) and senior 
Joe Russo – were crowned league champions. Also placing and earning All-
League status were CJ Archer, Charlie Canepa, Anthony DeVito, Sean Ferguson, 
Joseph Genova, Jack Gold, James Matias, Manny Romero, Dylan Zabbara and 
Joe Zabbara. These 13 All-League wrestlers qualified for the Suffolk County 
Championships. Dutton and Russo also represented Rocky Point and Section XI at 
the New York State Wrestling Championships.

JV Squad Adds to 
Winning Season

Pinning Championship Wins

National Cheer Champs…Again!
Varsity Cheerleaders Capture Third National Championship

“Our cheerleaders are amazing to watch, and 
no one can deny how hard they work when 

they have a goal in mind and they put in 200 
percent to achieve it every step of the way.”

- Amy Agnesini
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     The mission of the Rocky Point Union 
Free School District is to develop each child’s 
full potential in a nurturing and supportive  
student-centered environment that will promote 
a foundation for lifelong learning.

District Mission Statement

As a testament to their countless years of dedication to academics and athletics, nine Rocky Point 
High School seniors have been selected to continue their winning careers at some of the nation’s top 
colleges this fall. During the school’s annual NCAA Signing Day, proud family and friends joined these 
students as they put pen to paper and signed their commitment letters. This year’s event marked one of 
the largest numbers of student-athletes in recent years.  

Jake Clark, Lacrosse at Belmont Abbey College
Patrick Dallon, Lacrosse at St. Joseph’s University

Ashley Faulhaber, Lacrosse at University of Massachusetts
Annie Kennedy, Softball at the University of Maine

Kristen LoManto, Lacrosse at University of Massachusetts
Brendan McGovern, Lacrosse at Belmont Abbey College

Frank Moscatiello, Baseball at St. Thomas Aquinas College
Justin Reh, Lacrosse at SUNY Albany
Troy Reh, Lacrosse at SUNY Albany

Brennan Strovink, Baseball at Lamar University

Student-athletes not only dominate on the playing field, but also in the area of sportsmanship. 
Throughout the playing season, athletes are regularly commended for the actions they take both on and 
off the field. As a result of this commendable behavior, nine fall athletic teams have received League 
Sportsmanship Awards for their respective sports from Section XI. 

Varsity Football – Coaches Craig Perrino, John Mattia and Anthony Marchetta
Varsity Golf – Coach Joe Hetterich

Varsity Girls Soccer – Coach John Mauceri
JV Football – Coaches Chris Nentwich and Richard Anzalone

JV Girls Soccer – Coach Dave Falcone
MS Boys Cross Country – Coach James McCormick

MS Football Blue – Coaches Anthony Dilorenzo and Dan Spallina
MS Boys Soccer – Coach Tom Rotanz

MS Girls Tennis – Coach Scott Lindsay

As a result of their outstanding commitment to academics, and for the third year in a row, all 10 
fall varsity sports teams qualified for the distinction of being named a Scholar-Athlete Team by the New 
York State Public High School Athletic Association. This honor is given to New York State teams that 
have demonstrated a commitment to academic excellence and possess a cumulative GPA of 90 percent or 
better. 

 
TEAM			   GPA			   COACH
Girls Tennis			   95.313			   James Buonconsiglio
Boys Cross-Country		  95.074			   Richard Acritelli
Girls Volleyball		  94.243                       	 Cindy Krejci
Girls Cross-Country		  94.038			   Matthew Poole
Girls Soccer			   93.662 			   John Mauceri
Football   			   92.725      		  Craig Perrino, John Mattia and 
							       Anthony Marchetta
Boys Soccer  	 		  92.379        		  Joe Camarda
Cheerleading      		  91.904         		  Anna Spallina and Amanda Lang
Boys Golf                      	 90.980            		  Joseph Hetterich
Field Hockey  		  90.183               	  	 Katie Bittner

College-Bound Athletes 

Winning Sportsmanship

Soaring On & Off the Field 

This year’s fall varsity sports teams accrued a number 
of impressive accomplishments during their respective 
seasons, including four teams advancing to playoff 
competitions. Congratulations to the following student-
athletes on their individual accomplishments and to 
the field hockey, boys soccer, girls tennis and volleyball 
teams for their postseason showings. 

Girls Cross-Country 
Amanda Tascarella –  Second team All-League
                                                                                               
Field Hockey                                                                                                      
Olivia Accardi – All-County 
Taylor Brodsky – All-Conference                      
Courtney Coleman – All-Tournament team                                                            
Maggie DeFrank – All-County                                               
Ashley Faulhaber – �All-County & All-Long Island, 

second team
Kelly Florio – All-Division
Reagan Lynch – All-County honorable mention    
                                                                   
Football                                                                                                                            
Jason Cervello –  First team All-Division                                   
Kevin Coleman – Second team All-Division         
Adam Florio – Second team All-Division                                                           
James Forbes – �National Football Federation  

Scholar-Athlete                      
Sean Orlando – First team All-Division
Troy Reh – Second team All-Division  
T.J. Strazzeri – First team All-Division 
                                                                                
Boys Soccer                                                
Tristan Delfox – All-Conference 
Jake Clark – All-League
Brendon McGovern – All-Conference 
Troy Richards – Academic All-County  
Cole Sugrue – All-League                                  

Girls Soccer 
Emma Costa – All-League    
Coach Mauceri – League V Coach of the Year                    

Girls Tennis   
Natasha Solovyov – All-League
                                                                       
Girls Volleyball
Kayla Gleason – All-League                           
Alexandra Lester – All-County Tournament Team
Rachel Magnuson – All-League
Addison Schmitt – All-League                      

Fall Sports 
Highlights 


